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THE BRITAIN-AUSTRALIA SOCIETY 
WEST COUNTRY BRANCH 

BRISTOL - CORNWALL - DEVON - DORSET - GLOUCESTERSHIRE - SOMERSET – WILTSHIRE 

 

To West Country Branch Members of the Britain-Australia Society 

BRANCH NEWSLETTER JUNE 2016 

Note from the Chairman - Keith Newton 
 
It was excellent to see so many at the ANZAC day 

Commemoration lunch at Warminster and afterwards 

at the service at St John the Evangelist Church, Sutton 

Veny. It is times like the ANZAC day commemorations 

that make you realise the significance of the special 

relationship that exists between our two great 

nations, and the need for us to not only maintain the 

relationship, but also build upon it in these 

challenging times.  

 

Colonel Campbell at the ANZAC Day placing of 

wreaths: Sutton Veny War Graves Memorial. 

Certainly we are in an interesting period for our 

countries’ relations with the UK “In or Out” of the EU 

referendum and national election in Australia.  

However, regardless of the politics and government 

systems in each country, the relationship between our 

people, education & cultural organisations, and 

commercial businesses will continue to be a critical 

part of who we each are as a country and as a people. 

Our shared history, our common culture / language / 

democratic systems / sports etc. will certainly 

continue, and it is important that organisations like 

the Britain-Australia Society keep our ties not only 

alive, but also relevant to the modern world. 

 

Also in April the branch held the AGM. I thank the 

committee for their support and congratulate those 

elected for 2016/17.  

The Branch has a busy calendar of events ahead 

including the cricket match between the Sutton Veny 

and Australian High Commission cricket teams on 

Sunday June 26th; the unveiling of a memorial at 

Bishops Knoll Wood on August 24 by the Woodlands 

Trust; the unveiling by the Australian High 

Commissioner of a new Plaque at 19 Bennett St, Bath 

on Wednesday August 31st; our Arthur Phillip 

Birthday Commemorations on Monday October 10th 

at Bathampton and our Australia Day service and 

lunch at Downside Abbey on Sunday Jan 29th, 2017 

(see later in the newsletter for details of the events). 

Nationally the Britain-Australia Society continues to 

go from strength to strength under National 

Chairman, Peter Benson’s leadership. Over the past 

year there has been a rise in memberships, 

sponsorship and attendance at events, a new Business 

Strategy has been developed including a social media 

strategy, and the financial position is much improved. 

I was fortunate enough to attend on May 14, the 

National event at Windsor Castle that included tickets 

for the Royal Windsor Horse Show and the Queen’s 

Birthday Pageant. As your West Country Branch 

membership entitles us to attend National events. I 

encourage you to the view the list of events on the 

National Website – to book - 

 www.britain-australia.org.uk/events 

I would also like to welcome Kath Lilley as the new 

branch administrator and thank Lorna MacDougal for 

her tireless efforts over the past 18 months. 

I look forward to seeing you at one or more of our 

upcoming events.                                           Keith  

http://www.britain-australia.org.uk/events
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ANZAC DAY COMMEMORATIONS: 

WARMINSTER INFANTRY OFFICERS MESS 

AND REMEMBERANCE SERVICE AT 

SUTTON VENY ς APRIL 24th 2016 

This year the annual ANZAC Day reception and lunch 

was again held at the Warminster Officers Mess 

where members and guests enjoyed another excellent 

event.  

 

Branch President Richard Pavitt and ex-committee 

member Lady Heath at the reception 

After a reception held in the main ante room at the 

mess, the guests were ushered into the dining room 

where the staff had laid out the military silver ware 

and the room was adorned with Australian, New 

Zealand and British flags. Our list of distinguished 

guests including Major General Christopher Elliot, who 

again helped organise the event, and proposedthe 

loyal toast. 

 

We were especially fortunate to have Colonel Richard 
Campbell of the Australian defence forces address the 
lunch on the topic of ANZAC Day, the Australian – 
British military alliance, and the important 
preparations underway for the WWI Formelles 
commemorations events in France. Colonel Campbell 
comes form a very distinguished Australian military 

family with 3 brothers also in the Australian Army. He 
is currently Australian Liaison Officer, UK Permanent 
Joint Headquarters and has served in Bougainville, 
East Timor, Papua New Guinea, the Middle East, 
Afghanistan and Iraq 

 

Colonel Richard Campbell addressing the lunch 

Also in attendance was the Vice President of the 

National BAS, Sir Christopher Benson who laid a 

wreath on the ANZAC memorial in the church 

graveyard on behalf of the Society. Sir Christopher is a 

member and great supporter of the West Country 

Branch and we really appreciated his presence.  

 

Sir Christopher Benson, Lady Heath, Colonel 

Campbell, Keith Newton and Richard Pavitt 
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The Lunch 

 

 

After the lunch our party travelled to Sutton Veny to 

attend the very moving memorial service at St John 

the Evangelist Church. Lieutenant Andrew Hudson, 

from the NZ Navy, also a guest at our lunch, read a 

lesson at the service, which was also attended by a 

group of Australian students from the Hunter Valley in 

NSW.   

 

Following the service wreaths were laid on the ANZAC 

Memorial near the 143 ANZAC war graves 

 

 

Sir Christopher Benson laying a wreath 
 

 

Richard and Kay Pavitt and members inspecting the 

ANZAC Graves. 

We then moved to the nearby village hall for tea, 

coffee and a meal prepared by the village. We were 

addressed by the village Parish Chairman together 

with a guest attending from the Geraldton West 

Australia Returned Servicemen’s Club, who send 

poppies for the Australian war graves every year.  

Overall a most enjoyable day, and a great opportunity 

the witness, and give thanks for the respect and care 

that the people of Sutton Veny continue to give to the 

ANZAC service men and women forever interred in 

their beautiful Wiltshire village.  

The Warminster Journal, May 6, 2016 had an excellent 

article and photo collage featuring our 

commemorations, including an interview with our 

committee member, Mr Godfrey Hall. 
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BRANCH ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING: 

April 26, 2016 

The Branch AGM was conducted immediately prior to 

the ANZAC day reception and lunch at the Warminster 

Officers mess. Mr David Leonard chaired the meeting  

and Keith Newton (Chairman) and Alan Cox 

(Treasurer) presented annual reports.  

 

Alan Cox giving the Treasurers report in front of  

David Leonard  

The committee for 2016/17 that was unanimously 

elected is as follows: Branch Chairman, Keith Newton, 

Treasurer, Alan Cox, Members Godfrey Hall, Barbara 

Jeremiah, David Leonard, Peter Leppard and Eva 

Hamilton. The Branch President is Richard Pavitt. 

 

ROYAL WINDSOR HORSE SHOW AND 

QUEENΩS BIRTHDAY PAGEANT ς May 14, 

2016 

 

The Queen presenting prizes at the Windsor Horse 

Show 

The BAS National society organised 70 tickets for 

members to attend the Royal Windsor Horse Show 

and the Queens 90th Birthday Pageant.  Tickets were 

sold out within a very short time of the event being 

posted on the National web site and so Keith and 

Leyanne Newton were extremely honoured and 

delighted to attend and represent the branch.  

The pageant included more the 900 horses, and 1500 

participants including as highlights the South 

Australian Police Band and the New Zealand Army 

Band.  

 

Overall an excellent evening, and a great example of 

the type of National BAS event available to our West 

Country BAS branch members if they are able to travel 

to London. 

 

Commemoration Plaque at Bishops Knoll 
(The Bush family House) ς Bristol: 
Unveiling Aug 24, 2016 
Bishops Knoll is a wonderful hidden garden and 

woodland from the 19th Century. It has a fascinating 

history, first recorded as a medieval deer park, gifted 

by Henry VIII to Sir Ralph Sadler. It later became the 

grounds of a large late-nineteenth century estate 

house called The Knoll when it was developed into a 

series of terraced gardens, a sloping arboretum, 

orchards, lawns and paddocks with a network of 

'pleasure' paths – much of which still remains. The 

house was used as a First World War hospital for 

Australian soldiers, set up and run by the then owner 

Robert Bush at his own expense. (Refer the August 

2015 Newsletter for the article by Prof Stephens) 

In recognition of the Bush family’s generosity and long 
term Australian links, the Friends of Bishops Knoll 
Wood have obtained funding from the Department of 
Veteran Affairs  (Overseas Privately-Constructed 
Memorial Restoration Program) to make and display a 
replica of the plaque which was presented to Mr. and 
Mrs. Bush in 1919 for the services they rendered 
through their WW1 privately funded hospital. 
 
The Friends are very keen for the unveiling to be 

widely known about and attended as possible and we 

have assured them that the West Country Branch of 

your Britain-Australia Society are of a similar mind. 

The full story of the Bishops Knoll Hospital is one of 

which we can all be justly proud, and the unveiling of 

the plaque on August 24th, 2016 at Bishops Knoll will 
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be an important event to recognize this contribution. 

We look forward to seeing many of our members 

attend. 

The Unveiling of a New Plaque at 19 

Bennett Street Bath, Home of Admiral 

Arthur Phillip -  August 31, 2016 

Committee Member Mr David Leonard has been 

leading a initiative sponsored by the Australian High 

Commissioner, the Right Honourable Alexander 

Downer, to have the plague on Admiral Arthur Phillips 

Bath resident at 19a Bennett St replaced. Working 

with the High Commission Office and Stephen Bird of 

the Bath Heritage Services, David has agreed the 

wording of the new plaque and sourced a foundry to 

cast it. The plaque will now show “The Founder of 

Modern Australia” which better reflects Phillip’s role 

in the British Settlement of Australia. 

There will be a public unveiling of the plaque by the 

High Commissioner on August 31, 2016. Invited guests 

will include the BANES Council Chairman and 

councillors, The High Commission Staff and our 

members 

Interestingly our Branch President remembers the 

installation of the previous plaque and has sent the 

following photo of the plaque unveiling in 2005. 

 

The Old (2005) Plaque Unveiling 

Brigadier Bill Sowry AO, former Head of 
Australian Defence Staff UK, Retires.  
 
Good friend of the Branch, Brig. Bill Sowry announced 
his retirement after 36 years in the Australian Army 
including posts in India, Timor and most recently Head 
of Australian Defence Staff in the UK. We received the 
following note from Bill: 
 
“Hello one and all. As today is my last day in uniform 
after 36 years 2 month 3 weeks and one day I just 
wanted to say thank you to all of you for making the 
last three years in uniform such a great experience.  
It’s been a privilege to serve each and every one of 
those days even when they weren't the best of days 
or when I wasn't in the best of places. Working in 
London, Netherlands and Ireland with all of you was a 
true pleasure. Best wishes to you all and thank you 
Bill Sowry, Brigadier” 
 
Thank you Bill for your support of the BAS and our 
branch. Good luck in your retirement. 
 

 
Brig. Bill Sowry at the 2015 Branch ANZAC Day Lunch 

 

News from Adelaide ς Admiral Phillip and 

the New Forrest 

We received the following from friends from Adelaide 

who attended a branch function while on vacation last 

year. They thought this article, Taken from the 

Adelaide Advertiser – May 20, 2016,  may be of 

interest to our members. 

Australia honoured our first governor with a 
demountable toilet but now Britain has reversed the 
disgrace 
 
AUSTRALIA recognised Arthur Phillip with a 
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demountable toilet on the site where he founded the 
nation. Now Britain has reversed the disgrace, 
demolishing a public amenities block to make way for 
a new memorial to honour his achievements. 
The move to erect a new memorial in the village of 
Lyndhurst in New Forest in southeast England comes 
as archives reveal it was in this village that Phillip 
learnt the skills that helped him build Australia into a 
thriving colony. 
 
There is little left of his presence in the district but last 
fortnight the council retrieved 50 bricks from a moss 
covered ruin that was once his farm manor that will 
form the basis of the new memorial and the starting 
point for a walking trail highlighting features that 
inspired him to begin the foundations for the nation 
on the other side of the world. The salvaged bricks 
were from a retaining wall and a fireplace chimney, all 
that is left of his manor which was demolished in the 
1950s and where now the privately owned site is 
being turned into a chicken pen. 
 
Lyndhurst Parish Council councillor and local historian 
Angela Trend said Phillip’s residence in the area was 
known but lesser known was the extent of the skills 
he learnt and people he met that would go on to help 
him establish a colony at Port Jackson and reject the 
initial camp set at Botany Bay on the basis of 
identifying its poor soil and water sourcing. 
District archives reveal not only how he went from 
being a seafarer to learning about the land, growing 
food crops in poor soils, using trees to make houses 
and furniture, animal husbandry and creating fish 
stocks. 

 
But she said only recently analysed documents 
detailed his work as the Overseer of the Poor, a role 
given to gentry and community leaders, that showed 
how he managed poor people’s social and housing 
welfare, to provide for their communal needs, set law 
and order and offer sustainability. 
“This is the only place as far as we know that he learnt 
all these skills as a farmer and a humanist which of 
course he then used to establish the colony on the 
other side of the world,” Ms Trend said yesterday. 
“It really is remarkable not just his achievements but 
that it all started here and no one has really made 
enough of that fact.” 
 
A colleague of Ms Trend’s since deceased Bev Major 
made the initial detailed discovery that then allowed 
the village to apply for a Lottery Grant to fund further 
exploration. “We then started virtually from a blank 
canvas with the knowledge just being that the first 
governor of Australia once lived here not the 
importance of what he did here,” she said. “I have the 

utmost respect for the man and I just wonder why he 
is not celebrated more.” 
 
That “rediscovery” of history in 2012 coincided with 
UK’s Britain-Australia Society deputy chair Pauline 
Lyle-Smith travelling to Sydney to visit the Royal 
Historical Trust to discuss a memorial planned for 
Westminster and Bath. It was then the Trust said they 
had just received word about a place called New 
Forest looking to do something in their area. 
“I had never heard of Philip in connection to this 
area,” Ms Lyle-Smith said yesterday. “It was one of 
those things that seems to have been known by some 
but I don’t know why by so few … it is tremendously 
important.” 
 
She said it was from his farm at Lyndhurst and 
another nearby that he found his farm manager Henry 
Dodd who he would take on the First Fleet and who 
established the first crops at Parramatta. The colony’s 
first chaplain was also from the district. 
“There are just so many connections and I think quite 
frankly the colony could have starved if he had not 
been there and met the right people and learnt the 
skills,” she said. 
 
Where Philip landed at Sydney Cove made headlines 
two years ago after it was revealed a demountable 
toilet had been on the site for more than three years. 
In 1988, Sydney resident Geoff Cottee of Pymble 
arranged for retrieved bricks from the Phillip farm to 
be used in a memorial at Sydney’s Botanic Gardens 
and six other memorials about the city. 

 
SEND FOR BENSON! A Life of Sir 
Christopher Benson: Published by Oblong 
Creative Ltd. 
 
  

 
 
Sir Christopher and Lady Benson 
 
The biography of the BAS National Vice President, Sir 
Christopher Benson, written by Eric Stockdale, is now 

http://sydneylivingmuseums.com.au/arthur-phillip-bicentenary
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available for sale at Waterstones, Amazon and leading 
bookstores. Sir Christopher certainly has lived a 
eventful and interesting life taking the lead role in 
numerous UK infrastructure projects and commercial 
organisations including Chairman of the London 
Docklands Development Corporation, MEPC, Royal 
and Sun Alliance, Boots the Chemist, Costain and 
Albright. 
 
The book contains a number of amusing and 
interesting anecdotes of his experiences from over a 
lifetime of service to the nation. 

 
 
Welcome Kath Lilley - New Branch 
Administrator 

 

We welcome a new Branch Administrator, Kath Lilley, 

who has taken over from Lorna McDougal. Thank you 

Lorna for your work over the past 18 months, and a 

special thank you to member Jennifer Beazley, who 

indentified and recommend Kath. 

 

Forthcoming events 

 
Sunday 26rd June 2016: 
Annual Cricket between Australian High Commission 
tram and Sutton Veny Cricket Club  
 
The Commemorative Cricket match between the 
Heytesbury and Sutton Veny Cricket Club and the 
Australian High Commission will take place at the 
Alexander Memorial Field on Sunday 26 June 2016. 
The match will start at 11.00am with a BBQ, Raffle 
Prizes and the Warminster Brass Band. All are very 

welcome to attend this friendly annual fixture. 
 
Monday 24rd August 2016: 
Unveiling of the Plaque Bishops Knoll, Bristol  
 
An invitation from the Woodland Trust for our 
members to attend on August 24, the unveiling of a 
memorial at Bishops Knoll Wood, near Bristol, to 
commemorating the use of Bishops Knoll as a WWI 
hospital for Australian troops. Event details, directions 
and access will be made available closer to the event 
and published on the web site. 
 
Wednesday 31st August 2015 
Unveiling of the plaque at Admiral Arthur tƘƛƭƭƛǇΩǎ 
Residence, 29a Bennett St. Bath 

 
The unveiling by the Australian High Commissioner of 
a new Plaque at 19 Bennett St, Bath the residence of 
Admiral Arthur Phillip. The new plaque updates the 
inscription on the old plaque to recognise the Phillip’s 
role as the founder of modern Australia.  
 
Monday 12 October, 2016: 
Admiral Arthur Phillip Birthday Service and Lunch at 
St Nicholas Church, Bathampton. 

 
Our traditional Admiral Arthur Phillip Church Service 
and Lunch will be held at St Nicholas Church, 
Bathampton on Monday October 10th, 2016. It will be 
followed by lunch at the Bailbrook House Hotel. 
Details and booking forms will be available closer to 
the event. 
 
Sunday January 29th, 2017 
Australia Day Service and Luncheon 
 
The Branch Australia Day Service will be held at 
Downside Abbey with a celebratory lunch at 
Downside. Lord Julian Fellows has accepted our 
invitation to be our guest speaker. 
 

SERVICES 

 
http://www.tesco.com/wine/zone/default.aspx?name=brit

ain-australia-society 

Click here for details of the latest wine club offers 
from the Britain-Australia Wine Club 
 
******************** 
Finally, a reminder that subscriptions for 2016/17 
were due on 1st April. Subscriptions held at £25 
double and £15 single.  If you have not yet paid for the 
coming year, payments can be made by cheque (made 
out to: Britain-Australia Society, West Country Branch) 
and sent to the address below. Alternatively you can 
pay by bank transfer, details available on request.  
Your continued support is important to us and we 
hope you will wish to continue to be part of these  
exciting events. 
 
Kath Lilley 
Branch Administrator 
5 Pines Way, Radstock, BA3 3EZ 
 

http://www.tesco.com/wine/zone/default.aspx?name=britain-australia-society
http://www.tesco.com/wine/zone/default.aspx?name=britain-australia-society
http://www.tesco.com/wine/product/buylist/default.aspx?No=0&name=Australian Wine&icid=Britain_australia_page

